Should Your Child

Repeat a Grade?

Know the Facts 

and Alternatives!

[Adapted from NASP Newsletter by Jessica Masek, Ed.S. NCSP, School Psychologist)

Spring is the time of year when teachers and parents begin to evaluate student progress in terms of making decisions regarding the next school year. Sometimes retention, or “repeating a grade,” is suggested for students who are not meeting grade level expectations. Students can struggle for a variety of reasons, such as consistent difficulty with homework or tests, behavior issues, appearing socially or developmentally younger than their classmates, struggling to learn English, missing a good deal of school due to illness, or even moving frequently.

Whatever the reason, if your child is struggling and retention is being considered, it is important to make sure you know the options available and be actively involved in decision making. Following are a few factors and suggestions to consider as you work with your child’s teacher to help your child succeed in school and feel good about him or herself.

Understand the risks related to retention. Although retention is a fairly common practice in this country, it has not shown to be effective at improving student success over time and, in fact, can have negative consequences for the child, such as lowered self-esteem and motivation, increased behavior problems, more high-risk behaviors, and a greater likelihood of dropping out of school.

Know when retention might be helpful. There is no consistent evidence indicating when retention is helpful. However, retention is most likely to help children who are not too far behind academically and/or socially, who generally feel good about themselves and have strong social skills, and whose academic difficulties are mostly due to a lack of opportunity to learn the material, such as frequent moves or a long illness— if these barriers to learning no longer exist.

Be familiar with your child’s assignments and support his or her efforts. Know what work your child is being asked to do, what she enjoys, and what task she finds difficult. Help your child with homework if necessary, and discuss any persistent problems or concerns with your child’s teacher.

Work with your child’s teacher to identify and address problems early. Discuss concerns as they arise. This is true for academic, behavioral, and social difficulties. Find out what help the teacher is providing in class and what you can do at home. Keep in touch about which strategies are working and which are not.

Get more help if necessary. If initial efforts do not seem to be helping your child do better, there are many school professionals (such as the school psychologist, counselor or reading specialist) who can evaluate how your child learns best and recommend appropriate strategies for academics, behavior, and social development.

Ensure that instruction and support are tailored to your child’s needs. This is true even if you and relevant school personnel determine that retention is a good choice for your child. Students who are struggling under any circumstance should be provided an individualized academic and social curriculum (e.g., academic instruction centered on personal strengths and weaknesses, tutoring, Title I, self-esteem groups, social skills groups) to best meet their needs.

Remember, retention may appear to be a simple answer to ongoing difficulties in school, but there is no evidence that it is effective in most cases. Rather, there are many alternatives to helping children do better that should be considered first. By asking questions and working with school personnel, you can help your children succeed and feel good about their efforts.
Questions? Contact Jessica Masek at 254-6277.
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